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The Air Quality Public Advisory Committee (AQPAC) is an advisory body to the 

Metropolitan Washington Air Quality Committee (MWAQC).

DRAFT Meeting Minutes 

Monday, April 17, 2006

Room 3

5:00 P.M.-7:00 P.M.


Members Present:
Jill Engel-Cox, Joint Center for Earhh Systems Technology

Bill Butler, Mirant

Julie Crenshaw, Episcopal Stewardship of Creation

Rodney Livingston, District Interracial Com. Environmental Equity (DICEE)

Larry Zaragoza, Northern Virginia

Lee Schoenecker, American Planning Association


COG Staff 

Jeff King, Air Quality COG staff

1. Call to Order, Adoption of Agenda 

Chair Jill Engel-Cox called the meeting to order at 5:06PM and the Agenda was adopted. 
2. Approval of Minutes

The March 13, 2006 minutes were approved after one editorial revision for clarity.

3. Staff report on MWAQC and TAC 

The March 22 MWAQC meeting started with public comment (by Julie Crenshaw) concerning the redacted version of Mirant Corporation’s Trona Injection Tests at Potomac River.  Due to business confidentiality concerns, most of thedoocument had been blanked out and offered very little information to the public and the City of Alexandria.  Another document covering the status of the City Attorney’s progress in the City’s actions in the Mirant case was also presented to the MWAQC.  The City of Alexandria remains concerned about Mirant’s use of trona at the plant and the intellectual/business value of the current project.  The City is also not clear about the impacts of trona usage on particulate matter emissions from the plant.  A non-redacted version of the report had been sent to VADEQ and a new redacted version document has been forwarded to the City.

The latest MWAQC modeling runs for DC were discussed.  Currently proposed controls (from CAIR/CAMR and CAVR) will get most of the area close to attainment, but any additional required controls may be hard to implement.

The local SIP schedule has been delayed due to the emissions inventory development process.  However, the draft SIP is still expected to be ready for the IAQC by September 2007 and the SIP submitted on time.  The comment letter on conformity and the use of the current 8 Hour Ozone Conformity Rule was approved sent on to the Transportation Planning Board.

The MWAQC approved its new work flow plan and budget for this year.

Clean Air Partners gave a briefing at MWAQC on Air Quality forecasting this year and the potential combining with the UV index for the Region.  The problem seems to be too many colors and the potential for confusing the public (the new international UV Index uses colors too).

The TAC meeting was primarily done via conference call this month (there was a small group at COG).  Work on the various future emission inventories continues for both 2008 and 2009.  The VA and MD modeling centers hope to have the base case attainment modeling done in March and start control strategy runs in April.  TAC’s Control Measures Work Group has been reconvened to review the modeling runs.  Future control runs will concentrate on regional control scenarios that could include super regional controls that cover both the East and Midwest States.  There were some concerns about how supportive all the states in the Midwest were to this initiative.  The TAC is also looking at the implementation of local controls and getting the counties to participate in the voluntary bundle effort that was included in the last SIP submittal.  So far they have seen little input from the MD and VA rural counties.  

Tad Aburn, from MDE, briefed the TAC on the recently passed Healthy Air Act and the Governor’s proposed Clean Power Rule.  A comparison sheet was passed out for the members’ benefit.  Both rules have would require NOX, SOX and mercury controls on the six largest coal fired power plants in MD and the Healthy Air Act would also require MD to join the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative for controlling CO2.  Although the Governor has signed the Healthy Air Act, Tad indicated that MDE still intended to publish the Clean Power Rule in the MD Register.  

At that point there was some discussion by the AQPAC on the potential for new aircraft emission controls including more fuel efficient engines, high flying supersonic aircraft, trip reductions and other ground support equipment controls.  It may be a Federal or international issue, but it definitely is one area where regulators are looking for other potential emission reductions to meet our attainment needs.

The next MWAQC meeting will be on 26 April.

4. Updates on Clean Power Rule, MD Healthy Air cct, VA CAIR Rule and VA Clean Smokestacks Rule (MD was already covered by TAC)

VA HB 1055 or the Clean Smokestacks Bill was passed by the legislature last month and will be re-voted on 19 April with an added Governor’s amendment that specifically covers mercury emissions from Mirant’s Potomac River Power Plant in Alexandria.  The amendment will not allow units in non-attainment areas to buy mercury allowances to comply with the VA mercury reductions stated in the Clean Smokestack Rule, but will allow those units to system average emissions with units within 200 km of the Virginia border.  Discussion during the meeting centered on the comparison between the proposed mercury rule presented to the Air Quality Control Board in January by VADEQ and the Legislature’s Clean Smokestacks Bill.  Bill Butler volunteered to send out the DEQ proposal and the Clean Smokestacks Bill so people could take a look at both side by side.  

For the future, new RACT rules are now underway for the new Ozone and PM SIPs that will be due in the next two years.

5. City of Austin Plug in Hybrids Video

The committee viewed a video on the implementation of “plug in” hybrid vehicles in Austin, TX as part of their local air pollution control program.  The video showed why and how the city introduced the use of part electric and part gas/ethanol/E86 fueled vehicles to their region.  It seemed to be catching on in the Austin area along with other parts of the country, like California where Southern California Edison has an electric vehicle fleet.  In addition to reduced air pollution at the tailpipe, improvements in battery technology and the higher price of gas seem to be driving interest in this technology.  The City of Austin is encouraging a plug in partners program around the country to support this type of program in other regions and to increase the demand for plug in vehicles.

During the discussion of the video, some of the concerns expressed about implementing such a program in the DC area were:  security of the cars and plug in apparatus; the potential for more power plant emissions as a result of need for more electricity to charge the cars; lack of places to plug in the vehicles within the District (where street parking predominates); battery hazards; and potential hazardous waste.  Fairfax County is considering joining the partners program and the MWAQC and the TPB will be briefed in the future on this program. 

The AQPAC supports this program but recognizes it needs to be part of a regional approach for pollution controls. The Washington region needs a comprehensive energy strategy and this could be one part of that strategy along with green energy.  

The Federal Government is concentrating on methods to reduce the country’s dependence on oil in this area.  The U.S. Department of Energy is funding several programs in this area and the auto industry is working the issues.  The committee felt that more local incentives would be needed to make the program work around here.  In the end, the committee decided to encourage that the MWAQC view the video and that we have some recommendations as part of a comprehensive energy plan for the region.  It will be mentioned at the scheduled working meeting of the MWAQC this month.  Jill will touch base with Mary Richmond from TAC’s control strategy committee concerning this issue.

6. Member Recruitment

Jill has brought this issue to the MWAQC’s attention since they have the responsibility of recommending members.  She also asked the AQPAC to suggest ways to recruit new members.  Discussion of the issue among AQPAC member as to recommendations for recruitment ideas resulted in the following:  add vacancy notice to the website; add vacancy notice to the MWAQC outreach publications; ask local officials for recommendations; contact university atmospheric science departments for possible members; contact Kip Coddington from the Board of Trade, Paul Ferguson from Arlington, and Kim Hosen for VA Rural (either to serve or for potential members to ask); possible use of conference calls for the meetings to reduce the barrier of travel for members from rural areas; contact chairs of Local Jurisdiction Environmental Committees; and finally, add lines to end of air quality public service announcements about the AQPAC.  Jill agreed to follow-up with as many of these as possible.

7. New Business 

The concern about the status of the ambient air quality monitoring program in the Washington area was brought up last month.  The committee would like a briefing on where the monitors are located and how reliable are they.  The Ozone Season Preview at the next MWAQC meeting may answer some of these questions.

8. Next meeting
The meeting was adjourned at 7:00 p.m. The next meeting is May 15. Jill will attend MWAQC (April 26) and Julie will attend TAC (May 12). 

